GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 March 2025 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mrs Moughtin (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton (Deputy Chair) 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms H. Hannan 

Ms V. Heaton 
Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly

Apologise


None
In attendance


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	24/077

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the March general meeting. The Chair advised she had represented the Board when the Governor officially opened Valkyrs Court sheltered housing complex. The completion of these works represents the successful conclusion of the Westlands redevelopment works which commenced in 2016. The Chair stated the West should be proud of this new sheltered housing complex which offers modern sized living space, more activities and more parking. The Chair regretfully gave the Board’s condolences to the following Peel residents:

Rosie Morrison who was the queen of Peel’s bakery and a stalwart of the Western Athletics.

Ray Quirk who was a stalwart of Peel Football Club.

Barbara Clucas who was the milk lady and a champion for Peel and Western Anticancer. 

The Chair stated these individuals will be sadly missed in their community.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	24/078

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 20 February 2025. Mr Jones proposed the minutes should be approved by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING
	24/079

	Item 24/071 Marine Parade Development

The Board noted the reserved matter application was in preparation for submission in April 2025.

Item 24/072 Department of Infrastructure Housing Policy

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response was in preparation by the Property and Asset Lead Member Committee. The Board noted the response would be submitted by 25 April 2025.

Item 24/072 Draft North and West Area Plan
The Board noted this matter would be discussed at agenda item 4.

Item 24/075 2025/26 Peel Community Fridge Proposal

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response advising the Ward Library could not be used for this purpose had been sent.  The Town Clerk reported he had received a response asking if any other buildings could be used for this purpose. The Town Clerk advised he was reviewing possible locations owned by the Commissioners and other bodies which may be suitable.

Item 24/075 Local Government Amendment Bill

The Board noted the Commissioners’ letter had been sent by the Chair. The Board noted this matter was to be discussed further at agenda item 11.

Item 24/076 Any Other Business Operational Items

No any other business items were reported to the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	24/080
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met in March 2025 to prepare the response to the Cabinet Office on the Draft North and West Area Plan which will be discussed at agenda item 4. Mr Jones reported a further meeting would take place in April to prepare the Commissioners’ response to the Department of Infrastructure on housing policy as previously reported to the Board.

Item 4 Draft North and West Area Plan
Mr Jones circulated the Commissioners’ draft response to the Cabinet Office’s 2025 version of the Draft North and West Area Plan. Mr Jones reported the document built upon the Commissioners’ previous submissions and quoted from the Inspector’s report from the public inquiry. Mr Jones specifically referenced the postponement of adoption of this Plan until a new Strategic Plan is approved. If this does not occur the response emphasises the need for a short time period duration to be placed on the plan; and the use of a strategic reserve to allow for development in the transition after the Strategic Plan expires in 2026. 
Mr Jones reported the response highlights the discrepancies in the Cabinet Office’s interpretation of the Inspector’s comments on the open space land off Ballaquane Road; the proposed zoning of the Corrin Memorial Home site and the introduction of very low housing development figures on land zoned for residential development. Mr Jones stated if a reasonable figure of 18 properties per hectare is used this would provide more housing in Peel than prescribed within the West for the current ten year strategic plan which runs from 2016 to 2026. Mr Jones reported the Commissioners’ response had highlighted the need to zone more employment land in Peel following the recent approval in principle at the Barfords site for residential development. Mr Harmer stated the approval of this Area Plan should be abandoned until a new Strategic Plan is approved. Mr Harmer requested an executive summary is placed at the start of each section within the response. The Chair asked for all responses to be sent in by 25 March 2025 to allow this Commissioners’ response to be submitted by 27 March 2025.

Item 5 Planning Application 
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Planning Decision 

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	24/081

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had met on 7 March 2025 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted no events had taken place in January or February 2025.

The lead members met the organiser of the Oie Voaldyn event. The organiser gave an update on their event. The organiser advised practice would take place on Peel Town Beach on Saturday 3 May 2025 with the main event taking place on Sunday 4 May 2025. The event would commence earlier this year at 4pm to permit children activities crafts and storytelling. A marquee would be erected on the inner breakwater to allow some protection from the weather and for a costume changing facility. Oie Voaldyn had employed Ellan Vannin Events to arrange their road closures and risk assessments for this year’s event. Road closures had been sought for the Promenade and East Quay on Weatherglass Corner between the Crown Street junctions. No parking would be permitted on Crown Street to allow this road to be used as a local diversion route. The organiser asked if the Commissioners could provide the barriers, no parking cones, signs and temporary toilets for the event. The Technical Officer advised the Commissioners would provide this equipment but the Commissioners could not provide marshals for the event. The organiser advised the event, including the three torch processions from the Creg Malin Car Park, Peel Castle and Peel Hill, would be marshalled by Oie Voaldyn volunteers and Ellan Vannin Event marshals. The organiser asked if the beach huts would be erected on the beach this year. The Town Clerk advised the owner of the beach huts had confirmed they would be re-erected on the beach in 2025. The organiser asked if the funding could be increased from £6,000 to £7,000 this year. He advised Elemental Isle were sponsoring part of the event which was scheduled to cost between £22,000 and £24,000. The organiser advised the event was now being operated by the Isle of Man Fire and Folk Festival. The Town Clerk advised an increase in funding was required because the Commissioners could not insure an event which was being organised and operated by a third party. The lead members agreed they would increase the funding to £7,000. The organiser acknowledged this insurance issue and stated he would obtain his own insurance for this event after discussing the insurance held by Ellan Vannin Events and the performers. The organiser requested access to the Headland’s field for parking, additional waste bins on the Promenade and public toilet cleaning during the event. The organiser asked for the Commissioners to update their forward for the Oie Voaldyn programme. 

The lead members met the organisers of the Peel Soap Box Derby. The organisers advised they would like to hold a soap box race in Peel in 2025. Potential dates and courses were discussed with a provisional date on 24 August 2025 during the Festival of Motorsport. The Technical Officer and the Town Clerk advised on the evolution of this event prior to the covid pandemic and the main issues associated with setting up each course used and getting the soap boxes back to the start of the course. The lead members provided in principle support to rehosting an event of this nature in 2025 and agreed the officer should meet with the organisers again to decide on how to take this event forward. 

The lead members met representatives of Hospice Isle of Man. The representatives described their a potential beach sports day event they had arranged in conjunction with the Peel Carnival Committee for 3 August 2025. The representatives advised they would need the Commissioners permission to use the beach, charge for entering this sport event and for a street collection. The Town Clerk thanked the representatives for this information and advised the Carnival Committee would usually contact the Commissioners with a full schedule of their event to ensure it was co-ordinated. The lead members agreed in principle to support an event of this nature subject to ensuring it was co-ordinated with the rest of the Peel Carnival schedule.


The lead members asked if the block paving on the Ramsey Road could be removed to allow wild flower planting in 2025. The Technical Officer advised this was on the work schedule to determine its feasibility.

The lead members noted the majority of the projects were completed including the cleaning of Charles Street. The lead members noted the Town Hall Car Park works were scheduled to commence on 10 March 2025.

The lead members requested an update on the mural. The Town Clerk advised the artists working on the waymarking project were going to provide a proposal for Love Lane and had visited this Lane with the Town Clerk and Ms Heaton last week.

The lead members requested an additional piece of playground equipment should be purchased for West View Playground to supplement the equipment provision including within the Section 13 Agreement for the next phase of the Glenfaba Rise development.

The lead members asked for an update on the Close Caaig playground works. The Technical Officer advised the equipment had been ordered for installation. 

The lead members asked for an update on the new website and campsite booking system. The Town Clerk advised the new website was scheduled to go live in April 2025.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 12 February 2025 from the owners of the Waldick Hotel requesting assistance in providing a mural on the side of their building.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 6 March 2025 from Crosby Silver Band requesting permission to play music and carry out a street collection on the Promenade during the summer. The lead members approved this application.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 7 February 2025 from the Parish Walk organisers requesting permission to use the Town Hall for the Parish Walk in 2025. The lead members approved this application.

The lead members advised the Yn Creck Mooar was scheduled to take place on 6 July 2025.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	24/082

	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 11 February 2025 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the Technical Officer’s work report. The Technical Officer provided an update on the following matters:

The Technical Officer advised that tenders have been received for the Town Hall Car Park. The approximate cost for this work will be £62,000.00 plus £10,000 contingency. The Lead Members agreed to award this tender. The Technical Officer confirmed that part of these works is to include a disabled parking space, a cycle shelter and the underground infrastructure for an electric charging point. The lead member requested additional Town Hall signage and a notice board.
The Technical Officer advised that a further quote has been received for the refurbishment of the archway in St Peters Church. This is £4,450.00 and the quote is awaited for the wall at St Peters Church has a budget estimate of £21,000.00. 

The Technical Officer reported that the recent storm damage has taken up the majority of the outdoor staff’s time.

The lead members noted the content of profit and loss report. It was noted the purchase of a new electric tipper vehicle had previously been approved. It was reported that there has not been any unauthorised expenditure.

The lead members noted the Auditor General has requested feedback on the external audit. This feedback would be submitted by the Town Clerk

The lead member considered publishing a copy of the unsigned accounts on the website. The officers advised this should only be done as a last resort should the accounts not be signed off in the near future.
The Lead Members noted the contents of 3rd supplemental list provided to them by Treasury dated 10th February 2025.

The lead members noted a letter has been sent to Western Civic Amenity to confirm the approval of a 10% budget increase plus an additional £15,900.00 reserve. This reserve may only be accessed by the Site if sufficient evidence is provided to prove there is a requirement for this increase in funding. Both these measures equate to the 19% increase requested by the Western Civic Amenity Site.
The lead member reported the opening hours at the site will be reduced to carry out some improvement works at the site and that there should only be a maximum of 3 members working at the site. It was reported the staff require more control at the site as various items are being disposed of incorrectly.

The lead member asked why the site is collecting paper and glass recycling when these items are not being recycled.

The Lead Members noted the contents of Atholl Place communication dated 10th February 2025. It was noted that the new proprietors of this property may apply to the Economic Development Fund for up to 25%.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	24/083
	Item 9 2025 No Mow Proposals Motion Ms Kelly stated the No Mow proposals had been developed with the Manx Wildlife Trust in 2023. These proposals had been reduced in 2024 after a Board resolution. Ms Kelly proposed in 2025 the following areas should not be mowed to encourage natural wildflower growth:

· Between the Footway and the boundary hedge adjacent to Faulkners and Barfords on Oak Road;
· Around the trunks of trees on Oak Road to protect the trees from strimmer damage;
· Between the turf hedge and the boundary hedge on Ramsey Road;
· The Daisy Field on the Headlands;
· Behind the stone walling on the Headlands Field by Ramsey Road; and
· The raised grass island adjacent to Cowley Terrace on Ramsey Road. 
This compromise proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 10 Peel Hill ASSI Designation

Ms Hannan proposed the commencement of discussions with the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture regarding Peel Hill and its designation and possible registration as an ASSI under the Wildlife Act 1989.  Ms Hannan stated the Board had previously agreed to work with the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture to achieve ASSI designation for the whole of the Peel Hill. Ms Hannan reported receipt of a communication from the Department which advised this project had not been taken forward to date because consent was required from all the land owners and tenant and this may have changed in recent years. Ms Hannan proposed the Commissioners should contact the Department again to give their consent for the land under the Commissioners’ care. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 12 Local Government Amendment Bill
The Board noted the content of the Minister for Infrastructure’s letter dated 5 March 2025. Mr Jones reported local authority Municipal Association Chairs met last week in Douglas City Council’s Town Hall to discuss this legislation and all Local Authorities were represented at a meeting at held at Onchan Commissioners’ offices on 14 March 2025. Mr Jones reported all local authorities had consistently expressed serious concerns with the legislation. Mr Jones reported it was agreed Peel Town Commissioners would write a consultation response and circulate it to all the other local authorities detailing the main issues arising out of the meeting on 14 March 2025. Mr Jones stated each local authority had agreed at the meeting to submit their own response direct to the Department of Infrastructure to oppose this legislation and seek proper engagement with the new local authority Boards after 1 May 2025, once the local elections are concluded. Mr Harmer stated the scope of the Local Government Amendment Act prior to 2021 was to undertake minor revisions and updates to this long-standing Act.  Ms Hannan reiterated her comments from the February meeting and advised she was in favour of this legislation because the Commissioners did not know what difficulties the Department were experiencing with other local authorities and why this legislation was required. Mr Jones stated the need for the legislation had not been forthcoming and he reminded the Board they had already made a resolution at the February 2025 meeting to oppose this clause. Mr Jones reiterated the Commissioners’ consultation response would be based on the letter sent out to House of Key’s members prior to the third reading including any updates to reflect any new information made available during the House of Key’s debate. Ms Hannan remained opposed to this Board resolution.
Item 12 20 mph Speed Limit Consultation

The Town Clerk reported the media coverage of the Department of Infrastructure’s proposal to introduce at 20mph speed limit without traffic speed restraint measures in the existing 30mph urban speed area of Peel. The Town Clerk reminded the Board prior to 2021 the Department had a proposal to make all roads bounded by Stanley Road, Chruch Street, Albany Road, Queens Drive and Heathfield Drive and Station Road 20mph. In addition, this proposal included a 20mph extension on Derby Road to take in the Clothworkers’ School frontage with traffic calming required on Derby Road and Peel Promenade to reduce the speed of traffic on these main traffic distributor roads within this new 20mph zone. Mr Harmer expressed concern about reducing the speed limit without traffic calming particularly outside a school which currently had a highly visible flashing 20 mph speed limit for the busy school opening and closing times. Mr Harmer stated the Police had advised they would not be able to enforce large 20mph speed limit areas with their current resources. Ms Heaton proposed the Commissioners should seek a meeting with the Department to obtain more information on their proposals which if it reduced the speed of traffic would provide a safety benefit to pedestrians. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.  

	
	
	

	ITEM 13 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	24/084
	Ms Heaton asked if copies of the Commissioners’ new insurance policy from 1 April 2025 could be displayed in the Library.

Mr Harmer requested an update from the Manx Utility Authority on implementing their planning consent for the new sewerage works in Peel.

The meeting ended at 8.20pm

	
	
	

	
	
	


4
5

